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The Knockout II 
The Pacific Grove High School Alumni Association Newsletter 

“It’s	the	✰ glue	✰	that	keeps	us	together”	

1

		
		 Officially,	the	September	
issue	of	The	Knockout	II	is	
called	the	“Reunion	Issue,”	
being	the	issue	that	carries	the	
last-minute	announcements	of	
upcoming	reunions.	But	this	
issue,	technically	the	“Winter	
Issue,”	could	also	be	called	the	
“Reunion	Issue,”	because	it	

carries	coverage	of	what	happened	at	these	
events.	Bebo	Parker	Logan	’63	submitted	a	
writeup	of	the		annual	PGHSAA	reunion	(p.	12),	
and	Suzanne	Alvin	‘65	sent	a	great	report	of	her	
class’s	reunion,	complete	with	photos	(p.	14).		
	 I	can	personally	report	that	the	annual	
Association	reunion	this	year	was	wonderful,	
thanks	to	our	hard-working	committee	chairs	
Bebo	Parker	Logan	‘63	and	Michelle	Sherwin	
Thomas	‘63,	and	decorations	expert	Sherry	Welsh	
Gruwell	’56.	My	Class	of	’73	had	the	distinction	of	
being	the	youngest	class	there	(it’s	a	long	time	
since	I’ve	been	identified	as	the	“youngest”	of	
anything!).	The	three	members	in	attendance,	
Fritz	Gaudette,	Ken	Hodson,	and	I,	compared	
birthdates	and	identified	Fritz	as	the	absolute	
youngest.	Great	food,	dancing,	and	the	signing	of	
a	giant	card	for	faculty	honoree	Mr.	Scholefield,	
who	unfortunately	had	been	hospitalized	just	
before	the	dinner	and	could	not	attend,	rounded	
out	the	evening	(see	stories	starting	on	P.	12).		
	 Speaking	of	faculty	honorees,	many,	many	
thanks	to	our	recording	secretary	Patty	Fifer	
Kieffer	’60	for	putting	together	the	tributes	to	Mr.	
Scholefield	and	Lillian	Griffiths	’70.	Keeping	the	
award	a	secret	from	Mr.	Scholefield	was	no	
problem,	but	keeping	it	from	Lillian	was	tougher,	
as	she	serves	on	the	Alumni	Association	board.	
Patty	arranged	for	Mr.	Scholefield	to	be	there	as	a	
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guest	and	dropped	a	lot	of	hints	to	Lillian	that	she	
needed	to	be	there.	She	designed	and	ordered	
crystal	apples	engraved	with	the	honorees’	
names	and	wrote	speeches	about	them.	But	in	the	
end,	neither	honoree	could	attend	the	dinner.	
Patty	forged	ahead	nonetheless,	reading	both	
speeches	at	the	dinner,	creating	the	huge	card	for	
dinner	attendees	to	sign	for	Mr.	Scholefield,	and	
then	delivering	the	card	to	his	home,	along	with	
the	crystal	apple,	to	his	great	delight	(see	p.	13).	
She	will	present	Lillian’s	award	at	the	January	
board	meeting.	Patty’s	work	is	greatly	
appreciated,	by	the	honorees	as	well	as	by	the	
rest	of	us.	
	 In	January,	we	move	into	the	PGHSAA	board’s	
new	year,	and	our	officers	remain	the	same:	
serving	with	me	in	2016	are	vice	president	Edie	
Adams	McDonald	‘56,	treasurer	Erin	Langton	
Field	‘71,	recording	secretary	Patty	Fifer	Kieffer	
’60,	and	corresponding	secretary	Donna	Murphy	
’79.	We	welcome	one	new	board	member	in	
January,	Lupe	Dosda	’68.	But,	as	always,	we	are	on	
the	lookout	for	more	board	members,	and	as	
president	I	can	appoint	you	at	any	time,	so	don’t	
wait	until	next	fall	to	volunteer!	
	 As	we	move	into	the	holiday	season,	
remember	to	include	the	PGHSAA	in	your	annual	
giving.	We	know	many	of	you	already	do!	A	
recent	board	vote	granted	$1,000	to	the	award-
winning	PGHS	Mock	Trial	Team	and	$2,000	to	the	
school’s	government	class	for	its	annual	“Close-
Up”	trip	to	Washington,	DC,	an	experience	that	
many	of	these	students	never	forget.	The	board	is	
proud	to	say	that	it	was	able	to	grant	every	
request	that	was	submitted	to	us	in	2015	by	
organizations	and	groups	at	Pacific	Grove	High	
School,	and	that’s	thanks	to	your	generous	
donations.	Keep	them	coming!	
	 	 	

‘73 

Beth	and	Velma	at	one	of	Beth’s	birthday	
parties.	Remember	those	little	elves?	
They	were	de	rigueur	as	birthday	gifts	

for	pre-teen	girls!	

President’s	Message	

Continued	on	p.	5	

‘73 
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The	Knockout	II	Staff	
Editor:	Beth	Penney	‘73,	bpenney@sonic.net	

Obituaries:	Susan	Taylor	’68,	taylormary@comcast.net	
Contributor:	Sherry	Welsh	Gruwell,	’56,	diversmom@aol.com	
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The	Knockout	II,	the	Pacific	Grove	High	School	Alumni	

Association	Newsletter,	is	published	quarterly:	
Spring	(March),	Summer	(June),	Reunion	Issue	

(September),	and	Winter	(December).	
Volume	29,	Winter	

	
The	Pacific	Grove	High	School		
Alumni	Association,	Inc.	

A	Not-for-Profit	Public	Benefit	Corporation	
Founded	June	2,	1899	

Reactivated	April	1,	1962	
Incorporated	September	27,	1995	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

Mail:	P.O.	Box	51396,	Pacific	Grove,	CA	93950-6936	
E-mail:	info@pghsaa.org	

Web	site:	http://www.pgusd.org/alumni	
Membership	dues	(January	1-December	31):	

$20	per	year,	single	or	couple	
For	digital	delivery	(.PDF	file	via	e-mail),	

e-mail	joanie@pghsaa.org	
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PGHSAA	Officers	
Beth	Penney	’73,	President	
Edie	Adams	McDonald	’56,	Vice-President	
Patty	Fifer	Kieffer	’60,	Recording	Secretary	
Donna	Murphy	’79,	Corresponding	Secretary	
Erin	Langton	Field	’71,	Treasurer	
	
PGHSAA	Board	of	Directors	
Serving	through	December	2015	
Les	Field	‘72	
Dolores	Soares	Silveira	‘59	
Lupe	Villapano	Dosda	‘68	
	
Serving	through	December	2016	
Faith	Van	Woerkom	Beety	‘73	
Marabee	Rush	Boone	‘60	
Joanie	Hyler	‘68	
Bebo	Parker	Logan	‘63	
Michele	Sherwin	Thomas	‘63	
	
Serving	through	December	2017	
Sherry	Welsh	Gruwell	‘56	
Lillian	Griffiths	‘70	
Sheri	Stillwell	Hauswirth	‘71	
Pete	Hartstra	‘72	
Cate	Goblirsch	Lee	‘94	
Phil	Nash	‘88	
Ike	Smith	‘61	
	
PGHSAA	Committee	Chairs	
Auditor:	Rob	Lee	‘94	
Bylaws:	Dolores	Soares	Silveira	‘59	
Disbursements:	Donna	Murphy	‘79	

Historian:	Sydney	Berg	Tabler	‘64	
Knockout	II	Editor:	Beth	Penney	‘73	
Mail:	Erin	Langton	Field	’71	and	Joanie	Hyler	‘68	
Membership:	Wynette	Walker	Cowen	’41	&	Joanie	Hyler	‘68	
Nominations:	Cate	Goblirsch	Lee	‘94	
Parliamentarian:	Faith	Van	Woerkom	Beety	‘73	
Publicity:	Sherry	Welsh	Gruwell	’56	&	Beth	Penney	‘73	
Reservations:	Bebo	Parker	Logan	’63	&		
Michele	Sherwin	Thomas	‘63	
Scholarships:	Lillian	Griffiths	‘70	
Senior	Class	Liaison:	Lillian	Griffiths	‘70	
Sunshine:	Sherry	Welsh	Gruwell	‘56	
Website:	Wynette	Walker	Cowen	’41	&	Joanie	Hyler	‘68	
	
Important	2016	Dates	
	 The	PGHSAA	Board	of	Directors	meets	on	the	following	
dates	in	2016:	January	14,	March	10,	April	14,	May	12,	July	
14,	September	10,	and	October	13.	The	September	meeting	
is	the	annual	General	Membership	meeting	and	takes	place	
at	noon.	All	other	meetings	are	at	6:30	p.m.	Meetings	are	at	
the	Pacific	Grove	Community	Center	unless	announced	
otherwise.	Prospective	board	members	are	welcome!	

Recent	Memberships	and	Contributions																3	
Letters										 									 	 	 											 																								4	
Obituaries		 									 	 	 																																							7	
PGHSAA	Annual	Dinner	Recap																																			12																
Mr.	Scholefield	Is	Honored																																											13																
The	Class	of	’65	Celebrates	50																																				14	
Phil	Bowhay	Remembers	the	Sand	Dunes													17																	
Sherry	Welsh	Gruwell’s	Reunion	Views																	18	
Who	Is	It?																																																																													20									
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Recent	Donors	and	New	Members	
A	Friendly	Welcome	to	
Our	New	Member	
1970	Linda	Klamm		 	 	 	 Orinda	
	
Returning	Members:	
Glad	to	have	you	back!	
1956	Gerrie	Johnston	Ritchie	 Los	Gatos	
1957	Conston	“Con”	Mosley		 San	Diego	
1960	Janet	Gaghagen	Wilde		 Canyon	Country	
1972	Iris	Harrison	 	 	 	 Tualatin,	OR	
	
“In	Memory	Of”	Contributions:	
Debbie	Orgill	 	 	 	 	 Cottonwood	Heights,	UT	
	 IMO:	Beverly	Faye	Wilson-Stanfield	Stillwell	'49	
1941-1945	Ross	&	Roberta	Sylvester		 	
	 	 Smith	 	 	 	 	 	 Pacific	Grove	 	
	 IMO:	Jackie	Louise	deLorimier	Pickett	'43	
1943	Maxine	Wilson	Hoag	’43	 Pebble	Beach	
	 IMO:	Bevery	Rusch	Hogg	‘51	
1944	Howard	Hodges	 	 	 Pebble	Beach	
	 IMO:	Beverly	Faye	Wilson-Stanfield	Stillwell	'49	
1949	Joy	Riley	Fugitt		 	 	 Pacific	Grove			
	 IMO:	Beverly	Faye	Wilson-Stanfield	Stillwell	'49	
1949	Jayne	Dix	Gasperson	 	 Pacific	Grove	
	 IMO:	Donald	“Don”	Thomas	Gasperson	‘47	
	 IMO:	Robert	“Bob”	Jack	Woodruff	‘47	
1949	Dorothy	Gonsalves	Perkins		Pacific	Grove	
	 IMO:	Beverly	Faye	Wilson-Stanfield	Stillwell	'49	
1946-1948		Jim	&	Rita	Hazeltine	
	 	 deLorimier		 	 	 	 Pebble	Beach	
	 IMO:	Jackie	Louise	deLorimier	Pickett	'43	
1950	Carol	Johnston	Delory	 	 Los	Gatos	
	 IMO:	Beverly	Mae	Johnston	Pais	‘54	
1956	Gerrie	Johnston	Richie		 Los	Gatos	
	 IMO:	Beverly	Mae	Johnston	Pais	‘54	
1957	Gene	Green		 	 	 	 Pacific	Grove	
	 IMO:		Lonnie	Joan	Annand	Houston	‘57	
1957	Mary	Matteson	Rhoades	 Pacific	Grove	
	 IMO:	Beverly	Faye	Wilson-Stanfield	Stillwell	'49	
1971	Janell	Rush	Roseman	 	 Etna	
	 IMO:	Beverly	Faye	Wilson-Stanfield	Stillwell	'49	
1973-1973	Joseph	&	Sheryle	Hauswirth	
	 Cardinale	 	 	 	 	 	 Paso	Robles	
	 IMO:	Beverly	Faye	Wilson-Stanfield	Stillwell	'49	

2

PGHSAA	Scholarship	Fund:	
1952	Jane	Lowrey	Weisser	 	 Sacramento	
	 IMO:	Vance	Jefferson	Lowrey	‘48	
1955	Noreen	Beron	Woodfin	 Salinas	
	 IMO:	Andrea	Mae	Hotovitzky	Shumway	'59		
1972	Michael	Tryon	 	 	 	 Winchester	
	
Class	of	1952	Remembers	Scholarship	Fund:	
1952	John	Perkins	 	 	 	 Reedley	
	
Nelson	William	“Bill”	Hyler	’39	
Scholarship	Fund:	
1952	Jane	Lowrey	Weisser	 	 Sacramento	
1961	Sally	Taylor		 	 	 	 Fresno	
1968	Sue	Taylor	 	 	 	 	 Fresno	
	
Olive	Dean	Hyler	’40	Scholarship	Fund:	
1961	Sally	Taylor		 	 	 	 Fresno	
1968	Sue	Taylor	 	 	 	 	 Fresno	
	

Thanks	to	Our	Many	Contributors	
	 Contribution	amounts	are	always	kept	
confidential	from	the	general	membership,	and	
contribution	amounts	made	In	Memory	Of	(IMO)	
are	not	disclosed	to	the	deceased	member’s	
family,	although	names	and	addresses	of	donors	
can	be	furnished	to	family	members	on	request.	
Keeping	your	contribution	amount	confidential	
does	not	preclude	us	from	honoring	your	gift.	We	
enjoy	recognizing	each	member	whose	giving	
enables	our	mission	to	remain	a	viable	funding	
source	for	future	generations.	Also,	although	we	
may	publish	only	a	single	contributor’s	name,	we	
understand	there	is	often	an	entire	family	
represented	in	the	contribution.	We	are	
incredibly	grateful	for	your	generosity	to	the	
Alumni	Association,	and	by	extension	to	Pacific	
Grove	High	School	and	its	students.	Please	accept	
our	deepest	thanks!	
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Letters	to	the	Editor	
Hi	Joanie,	
	 A	quick	message	to	acknowledge	receipt,	here	
at	my	home	in	Sydney,	Australia,	of	the	most	
recent	Knockout	II.	My	sincere	thanks	to	you	and	
your	co-workers	for	all	that	you	do	on	behalf	of	
the	PGHS	alumni.	I'm	going	to	be	passing	through	
California	this	September	on	my	way	to	
Guatemala	for	an	extended	stay	there	with	my	
wife,	Carol.	While	in	California	I	shall	be	visiting	
Pacific	Grove	and	attending	the	Monterey	Jazz	
Festival	with	my	great	friend,	Erik	Johnson	'63.	I	
don't	get	back	to	California	very	often,	but	visiting	
the	beautiful	Monterey	Peninsula	is	always	a	
priority	of	mine.	

Cheers,	
Mike	Davis	'63	

	
Dear	Susan,	
	 Enclosed	is	a	copy	of	the	obituary	of	my	sister	
Jacqueline	’43	that	appeared	in	the	San	Jose	
Mercury	Herald.	Please	include	her	death	in	the	
next	issue,	and	edit	it	as	you	feel	necessary.	You	
may	apply	the	check	in	her	memory	for	the	
greatest	need	to	P.G.	High.	

Thanking	you,	
Jim	deLorimier	‘46	

Rita	Hazeltine	deLorimier	‘48	
Pebble	Beach	

	
Dear	PGHSAA,	
	 This	check	is	in	memory	of	Dave	Richards	’55	
and	Leslie	Powers	Davies	’56.	They	will	be	missed.	

Diane	Davis	Garrison	‘56	
	
Dear	Knockout	II	Staff:	
	 After	almost	50	years	in	Oak	Hills	in	
Prunedale,	I	moved	in	with	my	sister,	Geraldine	
Johnston	Ritchie	’56.	Going	from	a	four-bedroom	
house	to	one	large	room	was	a	job,	but	I	am	
settled	now	and	getting	acquainted	with	Los	
Gatos.	Both	Gerrie’s	and	my	husbands	passed	
away,	so	it	is	nice	that	we	can	be	together.	One	of	
my	sons	lives	up	the	way,	so	it	is	more	convenient	
for	him,	too.	We	both	love	reading	The	Knockout	
II	and	learning	about	our	classmates.	Keep	up	the	
good	work!	And	please	accept	this	check	in	

4

memory	of	Beverly	Johnston	Pais	‘54.	
Carol	Delory	‘50	

	
Joanie,	
	 Just	a	simple	thank	you	for	all	you	do	to	take	
care	of	PGHSAA	Alumni	business—love	the	
newsletter	and	being	able	to	keep	up	with	
everything!		I	wish	there	was	a	way	to	let	the	
alumni	know	that	I	am	on	the	books	as	having	
graduated	in	1990,	which	I	did;	however,	I	am	63	
years	old	and	should	have	been	in	the	class	of	
1970!	LOL!	

Christine	Norton	Dill	‘70	
	

Dear	Joanie,	
	 Thank	you	and	all	the	officers	and	volunteers	
for	the	support	and	dedication	you	give	to	make	
the	PGHS	Alumni	Association	the	best	in	the	
nation.	God	bless,	and	keep	up	the	great	work!	

Paul	Richards	‘56	
	
	
Hi	there!		
	 Enjoyed	reading	the	recent	Knockout	II,	as	
always.	The	double	spires	on	the	building	in	the	
lower	right	corner	of	the	street	picture	in	the	
September	“Where	Is	It?”	belong	to	the	old	
Methodist	Church.	I	grew	up	in	it	and	performed	
in	the	choir.		I	realize	it	was	torn	down	and	
rebuilt	on	Sunset	Drive.	The	Methodist	Church	I	
belong	to	here	in	Fairfield	had	a	previous	pastor	
who	preached	in	that	new	church	for	six	years.	
Small	world!	I’m	writing	to	ask	if	you	could	tell	
me	when	my	alumni	dues	are	due.	I	don’t	want	to	
lose	getting	the	Knockouts!	Thanks,	and	keep	up	
the	great	work	in	bringing	the	news	to	our	
homes!	

Sincerely,	
Carolyn	Conway	Brandt	‘49	

Suisun,	CA	
	
	 Ed.	note:	First,	please	know	that	if	your	dues	
are		due,	you	will	be	notified	by	our	able	
subscription	and	database	manager,	Joanie	Hyler	
’68.	And	Carolyn	is	right	about	the	photo!	After	
blowing	it	up	a	little,	we	realized	that	it	was	not,	as		
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Continued…	

“In Memory Of” donations 
are a wonderful way to commemorate the lives of 

friends, relatives, and faculty members, and to help us 
help students at Pacific Grove High School. “In Memory 
Of” donations are acknowledged in every issue of The 

Knockout II. Send your donation to the address on P. 
2. Heartfelt thanks to those who have made these 

generous donations over the years. 

	

51

we	thought,	looking	east	from	Lighthouse	Avenue	
near	Eighth	Street,	but	rather	looking	north	from	
“above”	town	on	one	of	the	avenues—maybe	
Laurel?	Pine?	The	church	helps	us	tell	how	far	west	
the	artist	was	standing.	Still	doesn’t	help	us	
recognize	any	buildings,	but	we’ll	keep	working	on	
it.	The	number	of	trees	that	have	grown	to	full	
height	in	this	town	since	that	picture	was	taken	is	
amazing!	
	
Dear	PGHSAA,	
	 Enclosed	are	dues	for	two	more	years	for	Bob	
Richerts	’46	and	Annie	Gaustella	Richerts	’47.	We	
both	really	appreciate	the	thought,	work,	and	
energy	the	Association	puts	in	to	keep	us	
informed.	

Sincerely,	
Bob	and	Annie	Richerts	

Monterey	

2

Dear	Joanie,		
	 Enclosed	is	a	photo	from	my	baby	book.	I can	
name	a	few	people	and	I'm	sure	a	few	others	
recognize	more.	This	was	taken	in	the	east	
courtyard	at	the	Grammar	School.	I	don't	think	it	
had	another	name	yet,	maybe	Pine	Avenue.	The	
teacher	was	wonderful	in	my	memory,	but	had	no	
first	name!	Teachers	didn't	in	those	days.	She	was	
just	Mrs.	Drummond.	I	am	in	the	middle	row,	5th	
from	left,	plaid	dress.	

Thanks,	
Nancy	Williams	Burton	'55	

Pacific	Grove	
	

	 Ed.	note:	This	photo	and	the	photo	on	the	next	
page	were	both	also	submitted	to	Steve	Ibrahim’s	
project	to	get	all	of	these	grammar	school	class	
pictures	onto	a	web	site.	If	you	have	such	pictures,	
please	send	them!	
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HELP! 
Steve Ibrahim ‘88 is attempting to 
archive all class pictures from all 

Pacific Grove Unified School District 
schools. He particularly needs older 

class pictures from the grammar 
schools. If you have grammar school 

photos, send them to 
joanie@pghsaa.org or mail them to 

PO Box 51396, PG, CA 93950-6396. 
Joanie will scan them 

and return them to you. 
This is a wonderful endeavor that 
Steve is doing in his spare time to 

help preserve the history of our PG 
schools. See what he has done so far 

by visiting 
http://www.pgusdphotoarchive. 

com/index.html 
 

Dear	Joanie:	
	 This	is	a	picture	of	the	1943	graduating	class	
from	Pacific	Grove	Grammar	School,	which	I	hope	
will	be	of	some	value	to	Steve	Ibrahim’s	project.		I	
can	identify	several	students	from	the	PGHS	Class	
of	1947:	I’m	furthest	left	in	row	1,	and	Phil	
Bowhay	is	furthest	left	in	the	top	row.	Don	
Gasperson	is	fourth	from	the	right	in	row	1;	over	
his	right	shoulder	in	row	two	is	Marty	Larkin.	
Over	his	right	shoulder	is	Ina	Beth	Watson,	and	
over	her	right	shoulder	is	Annie	Guastella	
Richerts.	Art	King	is	third	from	the	left	in	row	
five,	I	think	that’s	Dick	Baxter	on	the	right	of	the	
top	three,	and	I	think	that’s	Ernie	Flores	in	the	
fifth	row,	first	boy	from	the	right.	That’s	Hilma	
Schaar	Smith	below	the	third	girl	from	the	left	on	
the	top	row,	and	I	think	that’s	Kathy	Schwab	
Lewis	in	the	first	row,	ninth	from	the	left,	and	
Marie	Partridge	Rosenblatt	is	the	second	girl	from	
the	left	in	the	second	row.	I’d	better	quit	while	I’m	
ahead	(if	I	am).	Again,	I	hope	this	helps.	

Sincerely,	
Ted	Richmond	‘47	

San	Carlos	

mailto:joanie@pghsaa.org
http://www.pgusdphotoarchive.com/index.html
http://www.pgusdphotoarchive.com/index.html
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Obituaries	
JANUARY	
Jean	Follette	Johnson	’39	 	 	 	 Eureka	
	
JULY	
Max	Davison	’43	 	 	 	 	 	 El	Dorado	Hills	
Andrea	Hotovitzky	Shumway	’59	 	 Sarasota,	FL	
	
AUGUST	
Beverly	Rusch	Hogg	’51	 	 	 	 Cameron	Park	
Rick	Ziegenbein	’65	 	 	 	 	 Madera	
Bill	Brown	’69	 	 	 	 	 	 	 Butte,	MT	
Terry	Winn	’64	 	 	 	 	 	 Carmel	
	
SEPTEMBER	
Lynn	Castanos	Altenburg	'61	 	 	 Pacific	Grove	
Jacqueline	deLorimier	Pickett	’43		 San	Jose	
Gary	Fife	’62	 	 	 	 	 	 	 Carmel	Valley	
Andrew	Paxton	‘12	 	 	 	 	 Tillamook,	OR	
Mark	Pollacci	’74	 	 	 	 	 	 Monterey	
Pat	Kiddie	Patterson	’47	 	 	 	 Los	Altos	
	
OCTOBER	
Lonnie	Annand	Houston	’57	 	 	 Pacific	Grove	
Ken	Silva	’54	 	 	 	 	 	 	 Seaside	
Ross	Rogers	’07	 	 	 	 	 	 Monterey	
Jack	Grillo	’76	 	 	 	 	 	 	 Monterey	
	
NOVEMBER	
Albertina	Ann	Silviera	Ratto	’43	 	 Gustine	
	
JANUARY	
	
	 Jean	Margaret	Follette	Johnson,	93,	died	

suddenly	on	January	22	in	
Eureka.	Born	Oct.	18,	1921,	in	
Brooklyn,	NY,	Jean	spent	her	
first	six	years	in	China,	where	
her	parents	where	
missionaries.	After	their	
house	was	burned	down	in	
1927	in	the	civil	war,	they	fled	
to	California,	where	her	father	

was	assigned	to	various	posts	as	a	Methodist	
minister.	Jean	and	all	her	siblings	went	to	Pacific	
Grove	High	School,	with	Jean	graduating	in	1939.	
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She	then	attended	UC	Berkeley,	University	of	the	
Pacific,	San	Jose	State	University,	and	Humboldt	
State	University,	where	she	majored	in	voice	but	
did	not	graduate.	During	WWII,	she	worked	as	a	
riveter	and	entertained	at	USO	clubs.	She	later	
worked	for	the	Eureka	Times-Standard	and	was	a	
substitute	teacher,	social	worker,	and	employ-
ment	counselor.	She	was	an	avid	reader,	solver	of	
crossword	and	other	puzzles,	hiker,	and	jazz	
aficionado.	Survivors	include	her	daughter	Chris;	
three	grandchildren;	sister	Elizabeth	Follette	Glen	
’43;	and	brother	William	Follette	‘41.	She	was	
predeceased	by	her	parents,	husband	Kenny	
Johnson,	and	sister	Nancy	Follette	Carlson	’46.	
	
JULY	

	 Eugene	Max	Davison,	90,	
died	July	26,	2015,	of	natural	
causes	in	El	Dorado	Hills.	Max	
was	born	in	Napa	on	Nov.	27,	
1925,	and	grew	up	in	Hughson	
and	Pacific	Grove.	In	1943,	he	
graduated	from	PGHS,	where	
he	starred	in	basketball.	Max	
was	a	meat	cutter	by	trade,	

working	in	Pacific	Grove,	New	Monterey,	and	
Hughson.		He	later	had	a	partnership	in	a	meat	
market	in	San	Jose	for	several	years.		Eventually	
he	became	a	butcher	at	Lucky	Stores	and	retired	
when	he	was	60.	Max	loved	golfing,	especially	
with	his	brothers.	Survivors	include	his	children,	
James,	Candace,	and	David;	stepdaughter	Judy	
Williamson	Borst;	ex-wife	Bonnie	Jean	Thomas	
Williamson	Davison	Hunt	’43;	11	grandchildren;	
and	17	great-grandchildren.	He	was	preceded	in	
death	by	his	brothers,	Bill	Davison	’30,	Ralph	
“Lefty”	Davison	’33	and	Keith	Davison	’39;	and	his	
son	William	Roy	Davison.	

	 Andrea	May	Hotovitsky	Shumway,	74,	died	
in	Sarasota,	FL,	on	July	27,	2015.	Born	in	
Unalaska,	AK,	on	May	13,	1941,	she	moved	to	
Pacific	Grove	at	a	young	age,	where	she	grew	up	
and	graduated	from	PGHS	in	1959.	Andrea	spent	
most	of	her	working	years	with	the	Pacific	Grove	
School	District	as	a	teacher's	assistant	and	
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library/media	specialist.	In	
retirement,	she	loved	to	play	
Bingo	and	to	travel.	She	was	a	
37-year	member	of	PGHSAA.	
Survivors	include	her	husband	
Bill	Shumway	’55;	daughter	
Jennifer	’86;	sons	Chris	‘79,	Greg	
’82,	and	Lindsay;	sister	Carol	

Hotovitzky	Ochsner	’60;	and	13	grandchildren.	
Her	sister	“Didi”	Hotovitzky	Dymitrow	’55	
preceded	her	in	death.	
	
AUGUST	
	
	 Beverly	M.	Rusch	Hogg,	81,	passed	away	in	

her	Cameron	Park	home	on	Aug.	
15,	2015.	Born	Aug.	16,	1933,	in	
Iroquoi,	SD,	Beverly	moved	to	
Pacific	Grove	in	the	late	1930s,	
where	she	participated	in	the	
Butterfly	Parade	in	her	younger	
years	and	would	have	graduated	
with	the	PGHS	Class	of	1951,	but		
she	married	at	age	16.	She	was	an	

active	member	of	the	Pacific	Grove	Alumni	
Association	for	many	years.	A	licensed	California	
Realtor	and	past	president	of	Beta	Sigma	Phi,	Xi	
Omicron	Gamma	chapter,	Beverly	volunteered	
wherever	she	was	needed.	She	was	a	kind,	loving,	
generous	person,	ready	with	her	quick	wit	and	
her	beautiful	smile.	She	was	a	27-year	member	of	
PGHSAA.	Survivors	include	her	children	Janet,	
Charles,	and	David;	five	grandchildren;	six	great-
grandchildren;	and	one	great-great-grand-	
daughter.	She	was	preceded	in	death	by	her	
husband,	G.	Leland	Hogg	’50.	
	

	 William	Richard	“Rick”	
Ziegenbein,	68,	died	of	lung	
cancer	on	Aug.	15,	2015,	in	
Madera.		He	was	born	Dec.	27,	
1946.	Rick	worked	at	a	bar	and	
grill	the	last	three	years.	He	was	
an	avid	and	accomplished	
musician.	He	graduated	from	
PGHS	in	1966,	where	he	excelled	

in	football	and	track.	He	was	voted	Senior	Class	
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Vice-President.	Survivors	include	his	partner,	
Angelika	Emery;	son,	Jeffery	Ziegenbein	of	
Temecula;	mother,	Barbara	Richards	of	Carmel;	
father,	William.	E.	Ziegenbein	of	Monterey;	
brother,	Mark	Ziegenbein	of	Lakewood,	CO;	ex-
wife	Karen	Morness	Atkins	’66;	and	one	
granddaughter.	
	

	 Anthony	William	Brown,	
64,	passed	away	in	Butte,	MT,	
on	Aug.	22,	2015.		Bill	was	born	
in	Bakersfield	on	Feb.	22,	1951.	
He	was	raised	in	Pacific	Grove	
and	graduated	from	PGHS	in	
1969.	After	graduation,	he	
enlisted	in	the	Navy.		Bill	did	
construction	work	and	some	

welding.		He	loved	to	cook	and	was	always	trying	
something	new.	He	was	attending	college	after	
retirement.	Bill	enjoyed	life,	had	a	kind	heart	and	
had	a	love	of	football.		Survivors	include	his	
daughters	Roberta	Brown	Murphy	and	Patricia	
Brown;	a	son,	Eric	Davis;	two	grandchildren;	and	
three	siblings,	Mary	Ann	Brown	Brumfield	‘70,	
Carol	Brown	Manzo	‘71,	and	Benjamin	Brown	‘72.	
	

	 Terence	Michael	Winn,	
who	lived	a	life	of	adventure,	
exploration,	dedication,	and	
love,	died	in	Carmel	on	Aug.	
31,	2015,	at	the	age	of	69.	Born	
March	20,	1946,	in	Mitchell,	
SD,	Terry	grew	up	in	Pacific	
Grove	and	graduated	from	
PGHS	in	1964.	His	five	military	

years	(1967-1972)	were	spent	in	Viet	Nam	as	an	
Army	Captain	flying	helicopters,	where	he	earned	
a	Bronze	Star	and	a	Distinguished	Flying	Cross.	
After	graduating	from	San	Jose	State	University,	
he	worked	internationally,	in	Iran	for	Bell	
Helicopter	and	in	executive	management	
positions	in	Thailand	and	the	U.S.	for	several	
high-technology	electronics	firms,	including	
Radionics,	GSS	Array,	Gateway	Computers,	and	
Cabletron.	He	retired	in	1998	and	settled	in	
Carmel	Valley.	Terry’s	zest	for	life	drove	him	to	
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visit	more	than	60	countries	on	six	continents,	
and	he	had	many	adventures.	He	loved	traveling	
and	outdoor	adventures	including	scuba	diving,	
kayak	fishing,	fly-fishing,	backpacking,	mountain	
climbing,	skiing,	and	bungee	jumping.	Terry	was	
an	extraordinary	person	who	was	genuinely	
interested	in	the	thoughts,	ideas,	and	beliefs	of	
others.	Terry	was	preceded	in	death	by	his	
parents,	Francis	E.	and	Rita	H.	Winn.	Survivors	
include	his	wife,	Rita	B.	Winn;	two	sisters,	Sharon	
Winn	DeWitt	’66	and	Colleen	Winn	Tobin	‘68;	and	
a	brother,	Brian	Winn	‘70.	
	
SEPTEMBER	
	

	 Linda	“Lynn”	Margaret	
Castanos	Altenburg,	72,	died	
in	Pacific	Grove	on	Sept.	4,	
2015.	Born	in	San	Francisco	on	
March	16,	1943,	she	moved	to	
Pacific	Grove	in	1945.	After	
graduating	from	PGHS	in	
1961,	Lynn	studied	nursing	at	
MPC	and	worked	in	the	

medical	field	on	the	Peninsula	for	nearly	four	
decades,	most	recently	with	Dr.	Anne	Rice,	
retiring	after	22	years.	An	avid	runner,	she	placed	
in	17	Big	Sur	Marathons	and	participated	in	the	
Wildflower	Triathlon,	the	Triathlon	at	PG,	and	the	
Escape	from	Alcatraz	Triathlon.	She	enjoyed	
traveling,	kayaking,	swimming	with	dolphins	and	
turtles,	and	zip	lining	in	Hawaii.	Lynn's	favorite	
place	on	earth	was	her	63-acre	property	on	Lake	
Oroville.	She	was	a	member	of	the	Sanctuary	
Bible	Church	in	Carmel	and	a	strong	supporter	of	
Awana	and	the	Christian	Evangelism	Fellowship	
of	Monterey.	Lynn	was	also	a	member	of	the	
Heritage	Society	of	Pacific	Grove	and	the	
Monterey	History	&	Art	Association.	She	was	a	
nine-year	member	of	PGHSAA.	Survivors	include	
her	son	Tyson	Altenburg	‘97,	daughter	Valerie	
Phillips	Ferris,	brother	Robert	Castanos	‘66,	
former	husband	Fred	Phillips	‘58,	and	one	
grandson.	Lynn	was	preceded	in	death	by	her	
beloved	husband	Thomas	E.	Altenburg	‘66,	her	
parents	Everett	and	Lorraine	Borchers	Castanos	
’36		and	sister	Delia	Castanos	Olson	‘70.	
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	 Jacqueline	”Jackie”		
Louise	deLorimier	Pickett,	
90,	sixth	of	nine	children	of	
pioneer	Pacific	Grove	
residents	George	and	Virginia	
deLorimier,	died	Sept.	13,	
2015,	in	San	Jose.	Born	Aug.	
19,	1925	in	La	Jolla,	Jacqueline	

graduated	from	PGHS	in	1943,	and	from	
Dominican	College	of	San	Rafael	in	1948.	She	was	
a	long-time	resident	of	San	Jose.	She	was	a	29-
year	member	of	PGHSAA.	Survivors	include	her	
children	Thomas,	Harry,	Jacqueline,	Samuel,	and	
Patricia;	brothers	Jim	deLorimier	’46	and	Richard	
deLorimier	’49;	and	nine	grandchildren.	She	was	
preceded	in	death	by	her	parents;	husband	
Edmund	Pickett;	sons	Edmund	and	John	Pickett,	
and	siblings	George	deLorimier	’33,	Virginia	
deLorimier	’33,	Elizabeth	deLorimier	Gage	’35,	
John	deLorimier	’38,	Patricia	deLorimier	
Pennington	’40,	and	Thomas	deLorimier	’52.	
	

	 Andrew	John	Paxton,	
21,	born	Dec.	5,	1993,	in	
Yolo	County,	died	Sept.	21,	
2015	in	a	motor	vehicle	
accident	as	he	returned	to	
the	USCG	Station	at	
Tillamook	Bay	in	Garibaldi,	
OR.	Andrew	grew	up	in	
Pacific	Grove,	where	he	

attended	elementary	and	middle	school,	
graduating	from	PGHS	in	2012.	Having	been	
active	in	Boy	Scouts,	Fellowship	of	Christian	
Athletes,	and	local	sports,	Andrew	distinguished	
himself	as	a	premier	athlete	in	lacrosse,	baseball,	
wrestling,	soccer,	and	football.	After	graduation,	
Andrew	received	scholarships	to	St.	Andrews	
College	in	Laurinburg,	NC,	playing	on	the	Knight’s	
nationally	ranked	lacrosse	team.	Andrew	
returned	to	Pacific	Grove	as	the	Breaker	Lacrosse	
Assistant	Head	Coach	in	2013,	where	he	led	the	
team	to	an	extremely	successful	season.	After	
attending	Mesa	Community	College	for	a	year	in	
San	Diego,	Andrew	joined	the	US	Coast	Guard.	In	
August	of	2015,	he	was	a	squad	leader	for	his	
Recruit	Company,	November	191.	Due	to	his	
exceptional	performance	at	Boot	Camp,	Andrew	
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received	a	coveted	posting	as	an	apprentice	
seaman	to	the	US	Coast	Guard	Station	Tillamook	
Bay	near	Garibaldi,	OR	where	he	was	completing	
qualifications	to	be	part	of	a	four-man	47-ft.	
Motor	Life	Boat	lifesaving	crew	at	the	time	of	his	
death.	Survivors	include	his	twin	brother	Michael	
‘12	and	his	older	brother	Thomas	‘10;	his	mother	
Laura	and	stepfather	Brian;	and	father	Dean.	
	

	 Gary	Dean	Fife,	71,	life-
long	Peninsula	resident,	died	
at	the	age	of	71	in	Carmel	
Valley	on	Sept.	17,	2015.	Born	
in	Los	Angeles	County	on	June	
19,	1944,	Gary	graduated	from	
PGHS	in	1962.	He	was	a	local	
contractor	and	was	well	

regarded	for	his	fine	craftsmanship	as	a	
cabinetmaker.	He	loved	outdoor	sports,	John	
Wayne	movies,	and	1950s	music,	and	he	was	an	
enthusiastic	49er's	fan.	Survivors	include	his	
children	Greg	and	Christine	and	siblings	Tim	Fife	
’61,	Patricia	Fife	’65,	Teresa	Fife	Middlebrook	’74,	
and	Robin	Fife.	He	was	preceded	in	death	by	his	
parents,	Bud	and	Peggy	Fife,	and	son	Josh.	
	

	 Mark	Ronald	Pollacci,	
59,	passed	away	Sept.	23,	
2015,	in	Monterey.	Mark	was	
born	to	Ron	and	Jean	Pollacci	
in	Carmel	on	Oct.	9,	1956.	He	
grew	up	in	Pacific	Grove	and	
attended	Lighthouse	
Elementary,	PG	Junior	High,	

and	PGHS,	where	he	graduated	in	1974.	He	
attended	Fresno	State	University.	Mark	was	a	
commercial	fisherman	and	worked	in	the	family	
business	for	over	20	years.	He	spent	the	last	15	
years	at	the	Regal	Wine	Company.	Mark	was	an	
avid	hunter,	a	skilled	athlete,	and	an	enthusiastic	
sports	fan.	He	had	an	infectious	personality	and	a	
kindness	that	pervaded	every	aspect	of	his	life,	
and	he	will	be	remembered	for	his	energy,	
loyalty,	and	generous	spirit.	Survivors	include	his	
wife,	Christy;	his	children,	Ryan	and	Megan;	one	
grandson;	his	parents;	and	siblings,	Vicky	Pollacci	
‘73,	Ronna	Pollacci	Berkowitz	‘77,	Tom	Pollacci	
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‘76,	David	Pollacci	‘83,	and	Julie	Pollacci	
Sampaolo	‘85.	
	
	 Patricia	Louise	Kiddie	Patterson,	85,	died	

Sept.	30,	2015,	in	Los	Altos,	
her	home	for	60	years.	Se	was	
born	May	4,	1930,	in	
Dearborn,	MI,	and	her	family	
moved	to	the	Peninsula	during	
WWII.	She	was	a	very	good	
student	and	graduated	from	
PGHS	a	year	early.	After	junior	
college,	Patricia	attended	San	

Jose	State	and	joined	the	Delta	Zeta	sorority.	
Volunteering	was	her	calling,	and	she	spent	time	
at	church,	the	Guild	in	Menlo	Park,	the	Los	Altos	
Library	and	the	Quota	Club.	She	was	a	40-year	
member	of	PGHSAA.	Survivors	include	her	
husband,	Gordon	Patterson	‘48;	two	children,	
Randy	Patterson	and	Jeanine	Jansen;	and	three	
grandchildren.	She	was	preceded	in	death	by	one	
grandson.	
	
OCTOBER	

	 Lonnie	Joan	Annand	Houston,	former	writer	
for	the	KOII	and	prominent	
member	of	the	PGHSAA,	died	
Oct.	10,	2015,	in	Pacific	Grove.	
She	was	76.	She	was	born	Jan.	
11,	1939,	in	Stockton	to	Alvin	
and	Nadine	Jones	Annand,	her	
family	relocated	to	Pacific	
Grove,	and	she	graduated	in	

1957	from	PGHS.	While	in	high	school,	she	
excelled	academically	and	was	a	natural	athlete;	a	
popular	student,	she	was	student	body	president	
her	senior	year.	She	attended	San	Francisco	State	
University,	and	then	married	in	1963.	She	
returned	to	San	Jose	State	University	for	a	
teaching	credential	in	1988,	taught	until	retiring	
in	2005,	and	returned	to	Pacific	Grove,	where	she	
was	an	active	volunteer	for	several	organizations,	
including	the	Feast	of	Lanterns.	She	was	a	42-
year	member	of	PGHSAA.	Survivors	include	four	
children,	David,	Douglas,	Debbie	and	Danelle;	
four	grandchildren;	and	a	sister,	Penny	Annand	
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Rappa	’63.	She	was	preceded	in	death	by	her	
parents,	sister	Pat	Annand	Bispo	’52,	and	her	
former	husband,	Charles	Houston.	

	 Kenneth	Anthony	Silva,	
79,	died	of	mesothelioma	on	
Oct.	13,	2015,	in	Monterey.	
Born	Sept.	30,	1936,	in	
Carmel,	Ken’s	family	moved	
from	Vallejo	to	Pacific	Grove,	
where	he	graduated	from	
PGHS	in	1954.	He	served	in	

the	US	Navy	aboard	the	USS	Shea	from	1957-
1959.	Ken	used	his	innate	carpentry	skills	for	over	
50	years	as	a	member	of	the	United	Brotherhood	
of	Carpenters,	and	was	a	volunteer	with	the	Mid-
Valley	Fire	Dept.,	the	Monterey	Bay	Aquarium,	
and	the	Seaside	Polling	Station.	He	had	a	passion	
for	animals,	motorcycles,	and	Cushman	vehicles,	
and	he	was	a	member	of	the	Cushman	Club	and	
the	Elks	Club.	Ken	will	be	remembered	for	his	
warm	personality,	his	generosity	of	spirit,	and	his	
love	of	family	and	friends.	He	was	a	21-year	
member	of	PGHSAA.	Survivors	include	his	wife	
Pam;	children,	Heidi,	Keven	and	Lisa;	
stepchildren,	Lisa,	Jamie,	and	Shannon;	seven	
grandchildren;	and	one	great-grandson.	He	was	
preceded	in	death	by	his	parents	and	sister	
Patricia	Silva	Garcia	’57.	

	 Ross	Don	Rogers	died	of	
a	rare	pediatric	sarcoma	in	
Monterey	on	Oct.	26,	2015.	
He	was	26.	A	native	of	
Monterey,	he	was	born	Jan.	
14,	1989,	and	graduated	from	
PGHS	in	2007.	After	
graduating	from	San	Jose	

State	University,	Ross	worked	in	the	San	Mateo	
County	probation	office.	Ross	was	a	strong	
advocate	for	a	healthy	organic	lifestyle	and	
pursued	this	passion	by	creating	an	organic	skin-
care	line	called	Speckled	Egg.	His	other	interests	
included	bird	watching,	hiking,	and	traveling.	
Survivors	include	his	parents,	Hope	and	Joseph	
Rogers,	his	sisters,	Brooke	‘09	and	Natalie	Rogers	
‘09,	and	his	maternal	grandmother,	Laura	Deitsch.	

“In Memory Of” Donations 
are a wonderful way to commemorate the lives of friends, 
relatives, and faculty members, and to perpetuate their 
memories by helping the Alumni Association support 

Pacific Grove High School. Send your “IMO” donation to 
the address on P. 2. Our thanks to all of those who have 

made generous donations in memory of classmates, family, 
and faculty over the years. 
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	 Jack	Joseph	Grillo,	a	
classmate	of	the	PGHS	Class	of	
1976	and	a	native	of	Pacific	
Grove,	died	of	a	heart	attack	
Oct.	31,	2015,	in	Monterey.	He	
was	57.	Born	Dec.	27,	1957,	
Jack	was	a	gifted	mechanic	and	
welder	who	fished	in	California	
and	Alaska.	Survivors	include	

his	wife,	Victoria	Ann;	son	Domenico;	mother	
Mitzie;	brother	Frank	’73;	sister	Phyllis	Grillo	
Weinbrenner	’79;	and	a	granddaughter.	He	was	
predeceased	by	his	father,	Domenico.	

NOVEMBER	

	 Albertina	Ann	Silviera	
Ratto,	90,	died	in	Alameda	on	
Nov.	12,	2015.	Born	May	29,	
1925,	in	Gustine,	Tina	grew	up	
on	her	family’s	dairy	farm	but	
spent	her	later	childhood	in	
Pacific	Grove,	playing	field	
hockey	and	basketball,	

graduating	from	PGHS	in	1943.	She	worked	as	a	
bookkeeper	in	Oakland	until	she	married	and	
devoted	her	life	to	raising	her	family.	Tina	loved	
working	in	her	garden,	baking,	reading	her	
favorite	magazines,	and	eating	anything	
chocolate.	A	dedicated	churchgoer,	she	was	an	
original	and	life-long	parishioner	at	St.	Phillip	
Neri	Parish.	She	was	a	12-year	member	of	
PGHSAA.	Survivors	include	her	three	sons,	Doug,	
Don,	and	Steve;	six	grandchildren;	one	great-
grandson;	and	sister	Katherine	Silviera	Marques	
'44.	She	was	preceded	in	death	by	her	husband	
Bernard,	and	siblings,	Alice,	Joe,	Mary,	John,		and	
Manual	’41.	
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Recapping	the	54th	
PGHSAA	Dinner	
By	Bebo	Parker	Logan	‘63	

	 If	you	weren’t	at	the	alumni	dinner	at	the	
Hyatt	Regency	in	Monterey	on	Saturday,	October	
3,	we	missed	you,	and	you	missed	a	really	great	
party!	The	reception/social	hour	began	at	6	p.m.	
in	the	Big	Sur	Room	in	a	club-like	setting	with	
cocktail	tables,	full	bar,	and	background	music	
provided	by	Monterey	DJ.	
	 At	7	p.m.,	we	were	escorted	into	the	Cypress	
Room	to	lovely	candlelit	tables	for	our	expertly	
prepared	and	presented	three-course	meal.	At	
appropriate	intervals	during	the	meal,	Michele	
Sherwin	Thomas	and	Bebo	Parker	Logan	(both	
’63)	announced	the	youngest	attendee,	Fritz	
Gaudette	’73;	the	oldest,	a	nine-way	tie	among	
members	of	the	class	of	’50;	and	the	alum	who	
traveled	the	farthest,	Joan	Schendel	Cook	’50,	who	
came	with	her	husband	John	from	Cherry	Hill,	NJ.	
The	class	with	the	most	attendees	was	once	again	
the	class	of	’60—they	are	still	and	always	very	
“cool	and	nifty.”	
	 PGHSAA	President	Beth	Penney	’73	gave	us	a	
brief	rundown	of	all	the	wonderful	things	your	
generous	donations	provide.	This	year,	$15,000	
in	scholarships	were	granted	to	deserving	
students.	In	addition,	your	alumni	board	allocates	
monies	needed	for	special	projects,	equipment,	
and	worthy	school	events	such	as	Sober	Grad	
Night.	Beth	then	introduced	Patty	Fifer	Kieffer	
’60,	who	was	to	introduce	our	honored	faculty	
guests,	Lillian	Griffiths	’70	and	Wilfred	
Scholefield,	the	recipients	of	the	board’s	version	
of	the	Crystal	Apple	Award	for	deserving	faculty.	
	 Unfortunately,	Lillian	was	at	her	own	class’s	
45th	reunion	elsewhere,	and	Mr.	Scholefield	had	
planned	to	attend	but	became	ill	right	before	the	
dinner.	Patty	read	her	prepared	speeches	about	
the	honorees	(see	next	column),	and	she	
reminded	us	what	a	positive	influence	they	had	
on	students.	Mr.	Scholefield’s	crystal	apple,	and	a	
giant	card	that	Patty	had	prepared	for	attendees	
to	sign,	was	awarded	to	him	a	few	days	later	at	
his	home,	and	he	was	very	touched	indeed.	
Lillian’s	award	will	be	made	to	her	at	the	January	

2

PGHSAA	board	meeting.		
	 After	the	dinner	and	the	announcements,	we	
returned	to	the	Big	Sur	room	for	music	primarily	
from	the	‘50s	and	‘60s,	with	a	little	“Uptown	
Funk”	thrown	in—and	a	whole	lot	of	dancing!	
This	writer	thinks	it	was	a	very	successful	event,	
and	it	ended	with	a	lot	of	enthusiasm	for	next	
year’s	dinner,	which	will	be	held	on	Saturday,	Oct.	
1,	at	the	ever-popular	Elks	Club.	Put	it	on	your	
calendar	today!	Details	will	follow	in	these	pages.	
	
Faculty	Awards:	Lillian	Griffiths	

By	Patty	Fifer	Keiffer	‘60	
	 The	Alumni	Association	wishes	to	take	this	
opportunity	to	honor	a	special	PGHS	graduate	
who	happens	to	also	
be	a	former	teacher	at	
PGHS.	I	say	“former”	
because	this	person	
retired	from	teaching	
at	the	end	of	the	2015	
school	year.	Our	
honoree	is	Lillian	
Griffiths	‘70.	Lillian	
taught	in	the	Pacific	
Grove	Unified	School	
District	for	35	years.	
She	was	the	drama	
teacher	and	also	taught	
honors	and	AP	
government	classes,	
with	a	particularly	high	pass	rate	for	the	AP	tests.	
She	directed	multiple	musicals	for	PGHS.	
	 She	also	sponsored	the	Close-Up	Club,	which	
took	students	on	annual	trips	to	Washington,	DC.	
She	was	the	recipient	of	multiple	teaching	awards	
and	honors,	including	the	Allen	Griffin	Award	for	
Excellence	in	Teaching,	the	WHO	Award,	and	
recognition	by	Sylvia	Panetta	through	the	Leon	
Panetta	Institute	for	her	tireless	efforts	to	
educate	students	in	politics.	
	 What	many	of	you	may	not	know	is	that	
Lillian	is	Welsh.	On	St.	Patrick’s	Day,	in	deference	
to	her	Welsh	background,	she	dresses	in	orange,	
not	green.	In	fact,	she	uses	“yddraiggoch”	as	her	
e-mail	address,	in	reference	to	Y	Ddraig	Goch,	the	
Red	Dragon	of	Wales.		

Lillian’s	’70	Sea	
Urchin	photo	
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	 According	to	PGHS	Principal	Matt	Bell,	Lillian	
is	“just	a	super	person.”	And	those	of	us	who	have	
served	on	the	PGHSAA	Board	of	Directors	with	
Lillian	could	not	agree	more.	Despite	her	
retirement,	Lillian	has	volunteered	to	continue	to	
serve	as	the	board’s	liaison	with	the	high	school,	
along	with	other	board	duties.	Thanks,	Lillian,	for	
all	that	you	have	done	and	continue	to	do!	
	

Faculty	Awards:	
Wilfred	Scholefield	
By	Patty	Fifer	Kieffer	‘60	

	 The	Alumni	Association	would	also	like	to	
honor	another	retired	teacher	from	our	school:	
Mr.	Wilfred	Scholefield,	who	is	a	robust	95	years	
young.	He	was	born	in	Yorkshire,	England,	and	
named	Wilfred	after	an	uncle.	He	immigrated	
with	his	family	to	New	Jersey	in	1928,	and	after	
he	started	teaching,	people	began	to	call	him	
“Bill,”	but	he	reminded	me	that	his	name	is	
Wilfred,	and	he	likes	his	name.	

	 He	went	to	college	in	New	York	and	Texas	and	
served	four	years	in	the	U.S.	Army	as	a	
weatherman.	Before	he	came	to	PGHS,	he	taught	
for	three	years	in	Texas.	When	I	asked	him	why	
he	moved	to	Pacific	Grove,	he	said	that	he	had	
heard	that	the	Monterey	Peninsula	was	a	nice	
place	to	live.	I	think	we	can	all	agree	with	him	on	

4

that.	Let	me	see…Texas?	Or	Pacific	Grove?	Not	too	
tough	a	decision.	
	 Mr.	Scholefield	went	on	to	teach	at	Pacific	
Grove	High	School	for	30	years.	He	served	in	the	
Business	Department	and	the	Social	Studies	
Department.	He	taught	general	business,	
geography,	bookkeeping,	typing,	business	
English,	and	freshman	social	studies.	He	was	also	
an	advisor	to	the	Chalkbreakers	Club	and	
managed	the	student	store.	I	asked	him	if	he	had	
a	favorite	class,	and	he	said	no—he	enjoyed	them	
all.	He	served	under	only	two	principals—Rex	
Dunipace	and	Don	Curley.	He	liked	them	both.	

	 When	asked	what	he	would	have	done	for	a	
living	if	he	hadn’t	become	a	teacher,	Mr.	
Scholefield	said	he	would	have	liked	to	be	a	radio	
announcer.	He	certainly	has	the	voice	for	it.	
Painting,	reading,	and	travel	are	his	hobbies.	He	
also	acted	for	ten	years	with	the	Community	
Theater	of	Carmel.	I	asked	him	what	his	favorite	
role	was	during	that	time,	and	he	said	that	he	
took	a	particular	liking	to	the	role	of	“Father”	in	
Life	with	Father.	Most	of	us	who	had	him	as	a	
teacher	can	easily	see	him	in	that	role.	Thank	you,	
Mr.	Wilfred	Scholefield,	for	touching	our	lives.	We	
consider	you	one	in	a	million.	

Mr.	Scholefield	and	the	giant	card	signed	by	attendees	at	
the	annual	PGHSAA	dinner	

Mr.	Scholefield	admires	the	engraved	crystal	apple	
awarded	by	the	Alumni	Association.	Patty	Fifer	Kieffer	’60	
made	the	award	at	the	Scholefields’	Pebble	Beach	home.	
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The	Class	of	‘65	
Celebrates	50	Years	

By	Suzanne	Alvin	‘65	
Reunion	Committee	Chair	

	
	 Well,	the	unthinkable	
happened.	The	Class	of	’65	
got,	somehow	when	we	were	
not	looking,	50	years	older.	
Having	had	out	40th	reunion	
slip	by	without	even	a	
whiser,	some	of	us	felt	this	
once-in-a-lifetime	(literally)	
chance	to	celebrate	should	
not	get	away	from	us.	Still,	
nothing	happened.	There	

were	a	few	loud	voices,	but	still	nothing.	
Heretofore,	I	would	have	been	the	one	who	just	
got	her	check	in	on	time.	But	when	a	classmate	
asked	if	we	could	have	a	potluck	at	one	of	the	
partks,	I	was	motivated.	Just	having	a	potluck	
sounded	ridiculous	for	such	an	important	
anniversary—I	envisioned	more.	
	 I	volunteered	to	open	a	closed	group	on	
Facebook,	just	to	see	how	many	classmates	we	
could	find	on	social	media.	That	was	my	only	
intention.	But	that	search	kind	of	exploded;	many	
who	were	not	local	joined,	and	soon	there	was	a	

very	excited	
conversation.	
After	a	while,	I	
thought	we	
should	form	a	
committee.	
And	after	the	
first	meeting,	I	
was	in	with	
both	feet,	
whether	they	
were	cold	or	
not.	

	 Every	event	
of	this	kind	has	a	committee.	This	one	was	stellar,	
and	half	of	them	were	men.	Yes,	I	was	surprised	
too.	If	you	had	to	pay	for	the	committee’s	
combined	expertise,	the	cost	would	be	out	of	
reach.	I	became	the	coordinator	(the	cat	herder).	

Suzanne	Alvin	

2

The	rest	of	the	team	included	Ben	Higbie,	who	
obtained	all	the	venues	and	generally	attended	to	
every	small	detail;	Linda	Melton	Huntley,	who	
handled	finance;	Mike	Pavlov,	who	arranged	for	
golf;	Charlene	Howell	Lowery,	who	arranged	with	
Matt	Bell	for	a	PGHS	tour;	Harriet	Dunn	Miller,	

who	did	all	the	graphic	design;	Art	Culp,	who	
handled	all	printed	material,	including	banners;	
Chris	Johnson,	who	took	care	of	all	legal	matters	
and	made	badges	for	each	event;	Judith	Medany	
Mead,	consultant;	and	Marsha	Mabee	Gallegos,	
who	did	the	decorations.	Marsha’s	team	included	
Lynda	Wesson,	Sherrie	Hingtzen,	Mary	Jo	George,	
and	Carol	Cross,	with	an	assist	by	Julie	Hingtzen	
Campbell.	The	committee	also	included	Randy	
Miller,	who	was	its	heart.	Every	meeting	became	a	
mini-reunion.	

Linda	Melton	Huntley,	Charlene	Howell	Lowery	

Tricia	Kezeli,	Horace	Costanza,	Fred	McCrary,	Stan	Lindberg,	
Suzanne	Alvin,	Ben	Higbie	(kneeling)	

Harriet	Dunn	Miller,	Selwyn	Joseph	
Collins	II	
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	 My	suggestion	to	reunion	planners:	start	
early!	We	were	a	year	in	the	planning,	and	
booking	the	venue	became	the	first	priority.	After	
we	finally	settled	on	September	11-13,	the	second	
priority	was	locating	classmates.	Social	media	
helped	a	great	deal.	There	was	also	phone	calling,	
word	of	mouth,	friends	of	friends,	e-mailing,	and	
regular	snail	mail.	When	we	had	located	everyone	
we	could,	there	followed	“Save	the	Date”	flyers,	e-
mails,	and	letters.	Then	there	were	menu	details,	
decorating	decisions,	the	memorabilia	tabe,	and	
much	more.	Somehow	the	big	weekend	finally	
arrived,	and	here’s	how	it	played	out:	
	 Friday,	September	11,	a	group	of	us	got	a	
personally	guided	tour	of	PGHS	by	the	current	
principal,	Matt	Bell.	The	classrooms,	at	least	from	
the	outside,	look	the	same	as	they	did.	There	are	
many	exciting	changes	in	the	sports/athletic	
arena,	and	many	new	facilities.	The	enrollment	is	
less	than	half	what	it	was	for	us	Baby	Boomers,	
and	it’s	still	a	really	wonderful	school.	

	 Later	that	evening,	we	had	a	mixer	at	Peter	
B’s.	For	many,	this	was	the	first	time	they	had	
seen	one	another	for	the	full	50	years.	Everybody	
was	expectant	and	glowing.	The	awkwardness	
and	difficulties	that	can	be	a	part	of	high	school	
fell	away.	People	reconnected,	people	connected	
for	the	first	time.	We	mingled,	laughed,	and	told	
tales.	For	some,	this	was	the	only	event	they	
attended,	and	I	think	it	was	worth	their	while.	
Now,	the	remainder	of	us	were	in	full	anticipation	

Penny	Conner	Parsons	Sinclair,	Sherrie	Bussey	Withrow,	Kim	
Schaeffer	Alonzi,	Beverly	Mothershead	Severson,	Sherrie	

Hingtgen,	Georgia	Bray	Booth	

4

of	the	main	event,	the	dinner	at	the	Elks	Club.	
	 Saturday	during	the	day,	there	was	tennis	and	
golf	for	those	interested.	The	golf	game	was	
friendly—the	group	decided	not	to	keep	score	and	
just	enjoy	playing	and	catching	up	with	one	
another,	so	everyone	was	a	winner.		
	 The	Elks	Lodge	was	the	site	for	the	Main	
Event.	The	decorating	committee	created	a	
wonderful,	colorful	mood—the	Red	and	Gold	was	
in	all	its	glory.	Everyone	had	a	photo	badge	with	
his	or	her	senior	picture	on	it—a	necessary	item!	
There	was	a	memorabilia	table.	We	took	a	class	
picture	(see	next	page).	Don	Kinney	was	our	
professional	volunteer	photographer	for	the	
evening.	Of	special	note	was	a	memory	table—a	
single	place	setting	
and	a	screen	
continuously	
displaying	photos	of	
those	who	have	
passed.	Quite	
beautiful	and	
effective.	
	 Stan	Lindberg,	our	
class	president	(and	
the	only	remaining	
class	officer),	and	I	
made	some	
acknowledgements.	Stan	spoke,	and	following	his	
speech,	he	and	I	alternately	read	the	names	of	our	
deceased	classmates.	I’m	quite	sure	the	general	
agreements	was	that	our	lives	and	our	celebration	
were	all	the	more	precious	given	that	with	each	
passing	year,	more	of	us	are	gone.	

Class	president	Stan	Lindberg	

The	Golf	Gang	
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	 Then	the	festivities:	a	buffet,	a	DJ,	lots	of	
conversation	and	laughter.	And,	for	some,	
dancing!	I’m	happy	to	report	that	we	can	still	
shake	it	up	on	the	dance	floor.	We	re-formed,	or	
formed	anew,	important	friendships.	
	 Sunday,	the	last	day	of	planned	activities,	we	
held	a	BBQ	in	George	Washington	Park,	
deliciously	catered	by	Charlie	Higuera.	A	slightly	
chilly	day,	but	feelings	were	still	warm	and	spirits	
still	ran	high.	

	 The	only	complaint	we	heard	was	that	it	was	
over	all	too	soon.	And	because	we	are	Breakers,	
let’s	use	that	analogy.	We	started	from	no	idea	
whatsoever,	then	the	planning	grew	to	a	swell	
that	built	for	many	months.	When	the	energy	of	
that	wave	descended	on	our	reunion	weekend,	

6

we	were	overcome	by	good	feelings	that	spread	
even	to	those	who	could	not	attend	The	residual	
effects	were	that	no	one	wanted	to	give	up	the	
group.	We	decided	to	keep	our	bank	account	
open	for	future	events,	and	we	are	keeping	the	
class	website	open	on	Facebook.	In	fact,	
classmates	joined	the	site	after	the	events,	and	
now	daily	conversations	continue	to	flow.	In	
addition,	we	have	decided	to	hold	quarterly	get-
togethers	for	the	locals	and	anyone	else	who	can	
get	here.	Dates	will	be	posted	on	the	website.	
	 I	cannot	thank	Joanie	Hyler,	Beth	Penney,	and	
everyone	on	the	alunni	staff	for	all	their	help	and	
guidance;	I	couldn’t	have	gotten	it	off	the	ground	
without	them.	All	of	us	remain	grateful	for	our	
health	and	our	friendships,	which	will	last	as	long	
as	we	do.	

Marilyn	Roper	Lopes,	Debbie	Orser	Maddocks,	Mary	Shymanski	
Storneta	

Pamela	Pauls	Sobeleski,	Carol	Cross	Hensley,	Lynette	Allen	
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Sands	of	Time	
Take	the	Dunes	Away	

By	Phil	Bowhay	‘47	
	 Memory	is	a	flawed	reference,	at	best,	but	
fortunately	we	can	enhance	our	recollections	
with	a	happy	tweak	or	a	melding	of	adventures	
long	ago.	Dates	and	years	that	such	and	so	
happened	are	especially	tough,	but	no	matter.		
	 When	I	came	home	from	college,	another	
story	in	itself,	the	pines	up	Carmel	Hill	had	been	
replaced	with	a	freeway.	A	roundabout!	Never!	
	 The	other	day	I	wandered	into	the	Pacific	
Grove	Public	Library,	still	an	absolute	gem,	and	
looked	for	the	kids’	section	where	I	had	spent	a	
lot	of	my	life.	Gone,	of	course,	moved	and	
enlarged.	If	you	ever	need	a	lift	to	your	soul,	
friends,	look	in	the	children’s	section	at	any	of	our	
local	libraries.	Kids	still	love	books.	
	 What	did	we	call	the	sand	dunes?	
Asilomar	Dunes?	No,	those	were	
different.	Del	Monte	Dunes?	No,	no.	
Well,	no	matter.	When	we	said,	“Let’s	
go	out	to	the	sand	dunes,”	we	knew	
what	we	meant.	Those	dunes,	now	long	
gone,	were	magnificent	treasures	and	
should	have	been	preserved	as	a	
national	monument.	They	were	huge,	
almost	glistening	white,	with	a	few	
pines	in	between.	
	 As	kids,	we	ran	up	and	down,	hid	
and	hollered,	rolled	and	slid,	and	then	
walked	home	along	the	railroad	track.	
During	the	war	we	played	soldier,	
heaving	pine	cones	as	grenades.	We	were	spies,	
or	scouts,	sneaking	up	to	peek	on	lovers	doing	
strange	things,	things	we	might	have	done	later,	
ourselves.	If	you	were	there,	you	remember	the	
Rat’s	Nest.	
	 At	the	end	of	the	dunes	the	sand	plant	steadily	
munched	away	with	mechanical	shovels	and	
conveyer	belts,	yard	by	yard,	then	shipped	away,	
hopper	by	hopper,	bag	by	bag,	grain	by	grain,	our	
beautiful	playground.	We	told	ourselves	that	our	
sand	was	so	pure	it	was	used	to	make	bomb	
sights	or	binoculars.	The	living	legend,	possibly	
true,	is	that	the	sand	on	Waikiki	was	shipped	
from	our	sand	dunes.		

2

	 Even	as	the	sand	dunes	diminished,	they	were	
still	a	place	of	love,	lust,	and	general	indiscretion.	
Fights	were	fought,	scores	settled,	promises	
made,	and	promises	broken.	I	think	the	ghosts	of	
the	old	Bohemians	(from	Carmel,	of	course)	
lurked	in	the	shadows	and	watched	us	drink	beer,	
laugh	and	cry,	and	gradually	grow	up.	
	 We	learned	a	lot	in	those	dunes,	like	never	
make	serious	love	in	the	sand.	Be	sure	to	bring	a	
blanket,	and	even	then…but	that,	too,	is	another	
story.	
	 After	the	sand	and	the	sand	plant	were	gone	
and	all	that	was	left	was	a	ragged	mess,	we	
wondered	why	somebody	didn’t	do	something	to	
save	the	dunes.	But	then,	of	course,	we	moved	
away,	found	our	mates,	built	our	lives,	went	off	to	
war,	then	came	home	again.	
	

	 Out	of	the	mud	came	Spanish	Bay.	Not	bad,	we	
said.	Looks	pretty	darned	good.	Not	the	same,	but	
still	pretty	good,	complete,	we	think,	with	an	
occasional	indiscretion.	A	few	of	our	old	ghosts	
still	roaming	around?	No,	no,	that’s	the	bagpiper!	
	 This	column	originally	appeared	in	The	
Monterey	County	Herald,	September	18,	2015.	
Reprinted	with	permission.	
	 Editor’s	note:	For	those	of	you	who	are	not	
local,	the	“bagpiper”	is	the	musician	employed	by	
Spanish	Bay	to	entertain	dinner	guests	at	the	
resort.	He	appears,	complete	with	kilt,	out	of	the	
mists	at	sunset.	

The	site	of	the	sand	dunes	from	Sunset	Drive	near	the	conference	grounds.	“Dune	
restoration”	plantings	are	in	foreground;	buildings	in	background	are	the	Spanish	Bay	

resort.	Photo	by	Beth	Penney.	
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Bella’s	Camping	Cousins	
By	Sherry	Welsh	Gruwell	‘56	

	 A	few	months	ago,	we	had	the	opportunity	to	
spend	a	wonderful	weekend	at	the	Riverside	
Campground	in	Big	Sur.	What	a	beautiful	area	to	
spend	time	in.	The	campground	is	right	on	the	
river,	so	it	makes	for	a	fun	place.			
	 But	what	made	the	weekend	so	special	to	us	
was	the	fact	that	we	spent	it	with	a	large	group	of	
PG	High	grads.		The	campground	is	owned	by	
Danny	McCay	‘79	and	his	wife	Amanda	Rideout	
McCay	‘82.	This	group	consists	of	Eric	Rittnour	
’76,	Steve	Azevedo	‘77,	Steve's	lovely	wife	(our	
daughter)	Judy	Gruwell	Azevedo	‘78,	Ronald	
Compton	‘76,	Norman	Naylor	‘76,	his	wife	Lisa	
Cardoza	Naylor	‘81,	Ray	Gordano	‘76,	Ray's	wife	
Patty,	Carole	Campo	‘70	and	her	wife	Sally	
Rideout	Campo	‘78.	There	is	also	Julie	Silvestrie	
and	Brian	Eason	‘76,	Scott	Graham	‘78	and	Scott's	
wife.	There	is	Brent	Gasperson	’75	(Brent	is	the	
son	of	our	own	Jayne	Dix	Gasperson	‘49),	and	
Brent's	wife	Monica,	along	with	their	daughter	
Lia,	Class	of	2000,	and	son	Jordan	‘04.		And	then	
there	is	Bella,	Lia's	adorable	daughter.		
	 Bella	is	a	student	at	Robert	Down	School	and	
will	some	day	be	a	PG	High	graduate.		Bella	loves	
going	to	the	campground	and	spending	time	with	
all	the	children	and	grandchildren	of	all	of	these	
people,	too	numerous	to	name.		Bella	calls	them	
all	her	“Camping	Cousins.”		
	 It	is	very	exciting	when	all	of	these	people	are	
together.	This	great	bunch	has	remained	close	
throughout	the	years.	They	celebrate	birthdays,	
weddings,	anniversaries,	and	sadly	even	a	
funeral.	They	play	golf	and	go	to	ball	games	(Go	
Giants,	Go	49ers!).		It	is	special	that	they	have	
remained	so close	all	of	these	years,	and	I	am	
sure	they	will	all	be	celebrating	their	
grandchildren’s	and	great	grandchildren's	events	
in	the	future,	and	some	will	be	celebrating	their	
graduation	from	Pacific	Grove	High.	
	 Are	there	other	grad	friends	who	have	
remained	close?	Send	us	a	note,	let	us	know	who	
you	are.	

2

Reunion	Days	on	the	Peninsula	
By	Sherry	Welsh	Gruwell	‘56	

	 I	love	September	and	October	on	the	
Monterey	Peninsula.		There	is	a	temporary	rise	in	
our	population	during	those	months.		It	is	
reunion	time.	Not	only	for	the	Alumni	
Association,	but	for	other	classes	having	their	
own	reunions.	While	the	grads	are	home	for	a	few	
days,	they	also	go	to	the	football	game,	the	
Butterfly	Parade	and	visit	with	old	friends	they	
haven't	seen	for	a	time.		I	was	lucky	to	have	had	
some	visitors	while	they	were	here.		One	special	
person	who	visited	me,	was	Sheila	Hoot	Ortman	
‘90.		She	was	our	neighbor	on	Cedar	Street	back	
when	she	was	in	school.	She	would	come	over	
and	I	would	help	her	a	little	with	her	studies.	And	
of	course	we	have	remained	great	Facebook	
friends,	so	it	was	fun	to	visit	for	a	bit.	Mark	
Cruikshank	‘86	and	his	lovely	wife	Sarah	also	
visited.	Mark	was	in	our	son	Jimmy's	class,	so	I	
enjoyed	talking	over	old	times	with	him.		
	 My	sister,	Joann	Welsh	Bennett,	from	the	Cool	
and	Nifty	Class	of	‘60,	along	with	her	hubby	Steve,	
here	for	the	Alumni	dinner,	passed	on	the	
Butterfly	Parade	this	year	to	go	whale	watching	
with	me,	daughter	Judy	‘78,	my	granddaughter,	
and	her	boyfriend	Donny.	Such	a	great	time	to	see	
the	whales,	along	with	a	zillion	dolphins,	
amazingly	swim	right	alongside	the	boat.		I	
always	feel	so	lucky	to	be	in	the	same	
neighborhood	as	all	these	great	creatures.	
	 The	Alumni	dinner	was	a	wonderful	time	to	
visit	old	classmates.	One	distant	traveler	was	
David	Nightingale	’59,	and	his	wife	Dana,	who	
came	from	South	Carolina.	They	were	hoping	
their	property	did	not	float	away	while	they	were	
here.	I’m	already	looking	forward	to	our	next	
year’s	dinner,	to	be	held	at	the	Elks	Club.	
	 I	am	pretty	sure	Rose	Russo	‘76,	the	Best	
Bartender	on	the	Peninsula,	working	at	the	
airport’s	Golden	Tee	restaurant,	had	many	people	
stopping	by	on	their	way	to	and	from	the	
peninsula.	Busy	time	for	her.	
	 I	imagine	all	the	grads	are	home	now,	
preparing	for	their	winter,	while	we	here	on	this	
beautiful	peninsula	are	waiting	hopefully	for	the	
rain	they	keep	telling	us	we	are	going	to	get!	
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Pacific	Grove	High	School	
Hall	of	Fame	Nomination	Form	

Please	submit	this	form	to	P.G.	High	at	the	address	below,	NOT	to	PGHSAA!	
The	Pacific	Grove	High	School	Hall	of	Fame	is	a	program	designed	to	recognized	outstanding	graduates	and	staff.		We	invite	
you	to	identify	and	nominate	worthy	individuals	who	have	distinguished	themselves	in	one	or	more	of	the	following	ways:	

• Graduated	from	PGHS	or	worked	for	PGHS		
• Exemplary	accomplishment	
• Earned	honors,	awards,	or	local,	regional,	national	and/or	international	recognition	
• Professional	impact	and/or	career	achievement	in	the	nominee’s	area	of	specialization	
• Philanthropic	involvement:	Outstanding	leadership,	character	and	service	to	the	community	and	meritorious	

contributions	to	society	in	general	or	to	a	specific	segment	of	society	
If	you	know	of	a	qualified	and	deserving	graduate	or	staff	member,	complete	this	form	and	return	it	to	the	PGHS	Activities	
Director.	The	current	PGHS	Hall	of	Fame	Advisory	Committee	will	select	at	least	four	inductees	per	year	to	be	honored	
during	Homecoming	Week	in	October.	At	least	one	Alumni	member	will	be	recognized	posthumously	per	year	along	with	
chosen	staff.	Staff	will	be	inducted	as	“honorary	graduates”	of	Pacific	Grove	High	School.	Each	class	of	inductees	will	have	
names	placed	on	a	banner	in	the	gym	or	multi	and	will	be	recognized	at	the	annual	homecoming	festivities.	
	

Name	_______________________________________________________________________________________________________	
	
Maiden	Name	(if	applicable)	_____________________________________________________________________________	
	
Address	____________________________________________________________________________________________________	
	
City	________________________________________________		State	_______________		Zip	Code	_______________________	
	
Phone	Number	__________________________________________________	Graduation	Year	_______________________	
	
E-mail	_____________________________________________________________@_______________________________________	
	
Present	Occupation	________________________________________Employed	by	________________________________	
	
Nominated	by	______________________________________________________________________________________________	
	
Address	_____________________________________________________________________________________________________	
	
City	_________________________________________________		State	_______________		Zip	Code	______________________	
	
Phone	Number	___________________________________________________Graduation	Year	______________________	
	
E-mail	_____________________________________________________________@_______________________________________	

	
Please	answer	the	following	questions	on	a	separate	sheet	attached	to	this	form:	
1.	What	were	the	candidate’s	achievements	while	at	PGHS:	academics,	student	government,	athletics,	music,	drama,	art?	
2.	What	were	the	candidate’s	achievements	after	graduation/tenure	at	PGHS?	
3.	List	the	candidate’s	exemplary	accomplishments:	honors,	awards,	or	other	recognition	on	local,	regional,	national	and/or	
international	levels.		
4.	List	professional	impact	and/or	career	achievement	in	the	nominee’s	area	of	specialization.	
5.	List	the	candidate’s	philanthropic	involvement.	
6.	List	any	other	reasons	why	the	candidate	should	be	nominated.	
	

Return	to	PGHS	Hall	of	Fame	Advisory	Committee,	c/o	Activities	Director	
615	Sunset	Drive	

Pacific	Grove,	CA	93950	
Phone	(831)	646-6590	ex.289		Fax	(831)	646-6660	

kottmar@pgusd.org	
	

mailto:skeller@pgusd.org
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The	Knockout	II:	The	PGHSAA	Newsletter	

Who Is It? 
	 See	the	letter	on	p.	4	from	Carolyn	Conway	
Brandt	’49	for	part	of	the	answer	to	last	issue’s	
“Where	is	it?”	photo.	Now,	does	anyone	
recognize	the	two	young	men	in	the	photo	at	
right?	Send	your	answers	to	bpenney@sonic.net.	
	 Do	you	have	a	photo	for	our	“Who	Is	It”	
feature?	Send	it	in	.jpg	format	to		our	editor	at	
bpenney@sonic.net.	

Go Green! 
Have your Knockout II e-mailed to 

you in .PDF format. Receive it 
immediately and see color photos in 

color! E-mail Joanie Hyler at 
joanie@pghsaa.org to sign up— 

no extra charge! 
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